Governor Sam Brownback

2017 State of the State Address

January 10th, 2017

Mr. Speaker, Madam President, members of the Kansas Supreme Court, members of the Cabinet, and my personal favorite, the First Lady of Kansas Mary Brownback.¹

Also here are my parents, Bob and Nancy Brownback.

My fellow Kansans, welcome.

Welcome to the State of the State address.

A chance to see old friends, to make new ones. A chance to celebrate the awesomeness of Kansas.

This event was once described to me as the beautiful ritual...conducted...just before the real battle begins. [LAUGHTER].

So thanks for being here and thank you for your service. American self-government depends on citizens like you giving of your time and talents.

The American way also depends on the defense of freedom provided by the sacrifice from our men and women in uniform. Always recognizing "Duty First," America's First Infantry Division is celebrating this year their 100th anniversary.²

Playing a key role in every major conflict since its founding, today nearly 5,000 Big Red One soldiers are spread across Iraq, Afghanistan, and Korea.³ Joining us tonight are senior leaders from Fort Riley, Brigadier General Pat Frank and Command Sergeant Major Jonathan Stephens. [STANDING APPLAUSE].

Also joining us this evening is a family of volunteer firefighters that fought the largest Prairie fire in modern history. David and Patty Johnson, along with their daughter Lori, stepped into danger to protect their local communities in Barbour and Comanche Counties. Please help me in recognizing these heroes. [STANDING APPLAUSE].

Over a third of the members in this chamber tonight are new to the Legislature.⁵

This Legislature will not only welcome many new faces but also some familiar faces in new positions. Welcome to Ron Ryckman Jr, our new Speaker. [APPLAUSE]. [turning around].

And Susan Wagle, our returning Senate President. [APPLAUSE].

To Minority leaders Hensley and Ward, welcome. [APPLAUSE].

Like the caucuses they serve, these are very different people, but they have something in common. They all chose to be here and serve.

As you meet your new colleagues, you'll be trying to determine what sort of people they are. Well, they are just like you. They love Kansas and sacrificed to be here. Cherish that connection. Value people over politics.

By many measures Kansas is the envy of the world.

Set in the most productive part of this blessed nation, Kansans enjoy unparalleled sunsets and a quality of life unimaginable to most humans throughout history.

Our people, numbering now almost three million,⁶ lead the planet in agriculture,⁷ telecommunications,⁸ engineering,⁹ aerospace,¹⁰ precision manufacturing,¹¹ animal health,¹² food safety,¹³ and composite material innovation.¹⁴

Kansans are among the most hard-working,¹⁵ well-educated,¹⁶ and charitable¹⁷ people on earth. [APPLAUSE].

That's why, even though Kansans value life and liberty under law, government has never been the source of our strength—our families, businesses, faith communities, and homes—these are the strength of Kansas. [APPLAUSE].

Our state has record population,¹⁸ record new businesses,¹⁹ record grain production,²⁰ and record income.²¹

My fellow Kansans, it is for these reasons and more that I can report to you the state of our state is indeed strong. [STANDING APPLAUSE].

Like our ancestors before us, we draw on this strength—in times of plenty, and in times of hardship.

With struggles in key sectors of our state's economy, most notably agriculture and oil &gas, ²²²³²⁴ our state government is confronting challenges. ²⁵

Most immediately, we must address the imbalance between state revenues and expenditures.

As a first step, I encourage the Legislature to put a bill adjusting the 2017 budget on my desk by the end of the month.

Working with the relevant chairs and the leadership, we have many suggestions as to what that measure should look like.

But as the legislature is the spending branch,²⁶²⁷ that work appropriately begins here. Our commitment to you is to support that process and, anticipating a workable product, to sign it.

But the scale of the challenge is such that even this bill will only amount to a first step.

That is why, tomorrow, Budget Director Sullivan will present in detail...a structurally balanced budget. [APPLAUSE].

This budget is balanced.

Balanced in that it reconciles spending with available revenue.

Balanced in that it adequately supports the core functions of state government, while finding necessary efficiencies.

Balanced in that it addresses both sides of the ledger, revenue and expenditure.

The days of tax first, cut never have come to an end.

As President Bill Clinton even observed, "The era of big government is over." [APPLAUSE].

Can we really ask Kansans to pay more for a government that maintains separate bureaucracies to license the practice of barbering AND cosmetology? Our budget will fix that.

Do we continue to need separate departments to regulate the state insurance and securities markets? Our budget will address that too.

Many times this administration has proposed similar efficiencies, and inevitably there were those who insisted that we couldn't possibly get along without both a Department of Transportation and Turnpike Authority;²⁹ without both a

Commerce Department AND a Technology Enterprise Corporation;³⁰ without both a Department of Corrections AND a separate Juvenile Justice Authority.³¹ But just about every time, shortly after consolidations were complete, most people were left asking, 'Why didn't we do this before?'

And we owe it to Kansas taxpayers to find those efficiencies again, BEFORE asking for more revenue. [APPLAUSE]. That's why my budget adopts recommendations from the efficiency study commissioned by the legislature.³²

Having said that, we will propose modest, targeted revenue measures to fund essential state services.

In any proposal as vast as a state budget, people will find provisions to dislike. That's a necessary start of any conversation, but good negotiations require give and take. Kansans deserve no less. [APPLAUSE].

As a state, we have pioneered new ground on small business policy. Kansas was the first state in the nation to pass such a small-business tax policy focused on lifting the income tax burden from job creators.³³

With two-thirds of Kansans working for small businesses,³⁴ this policy is targeted support that Kansans have used to increase pay for their employees, hold prices down for their products, or expand their businesses.

Gilmore Tagge is one such Kansas business. Located in Clay Center, they were recently named Kansas Exporter of the Year.³⁵ They used the tax benefit to increase the salary of their employees.³⁶ [APPLAUSE].

As new businesses decline nationally,³⁷ we boast a record number of new businesses here.³⁸ Businesses from Missouri are moving across the border, making Kansas City more of a Kansas city.³⁹

President-elect Trump's tax plan targets small businesses. 40 Speaker Ryan's tax plan targets small businesses in much the same way as we did. 41

Other states, most notably Missouri,⁴² are looking at how to create an economic atmosphere for private sector job growth. The biggest creators of jobs in Kansas and America are small businesses.⁴³ Hurting them puts us at a competitive disadvantage.

The purpose of our small business tax cut has been to increase the number of small businesses and increase private sector job growth.⁴⁴ That policy has worked. [APPLAUSE].

Fortunately for our budget, Kansas had the foresight to reform Medicaid—a policy others are following. Instead of an open-ended fee for service entitlement, Kansas became the first state in America to serve its entire Medicaid population through managed care.⁴⁵

Thanks to the Leadership of Lt. Governor Jeff Colyer, we have seen more Kansans served than ever before, 46 steady or improving health outcomes for beneficiaries, 47 and dramatic cost savings to taxpayers of \$1.4 billion. 48 [APPLAUSE].

As challenging as our current budget situation is, imagine if we had followed the siren song of the Affordable Care Act.

Amid much discussion and dissent, our Administration determined that early adoption of ObamaCare was not in the best interests of Kansas, and returned a \$31.5 million grant designed to establish a Kansas exchange.⁴⁹ Six years later, the wisdom of that decision is obvious.

Of the 23 state exchanges established under ObamaCare, a majority have failed, at a cost of billions including significant hits to state budgets.⁵⁰ As major insurers abandon the few remaining state exchanges,⁵¹ the decision to refuse early adoption looks increasingly like declining a discount ticket on the Titanic.

The same holds true for the policy choice not to take the bait on Medicaid expansion.

You've heard the promise—hundreds of thousands more beneficiaries at zero cost to the state—all paid for with 'free' federal money.

The new Congress and Administration in Washington are setting to work repealing and replacing ObamaCare, dramatically re-writing the Medicaid program.⁵² Promises of limitless 'free' money from Washington to cover expanded populations were never going to be kept, but that reality might now arrive sooner than later. For states who took the expansion path, the reckoning could be severe.

Given these facts, it would be foolish to endorse the ObamaCare expansion of Medicaid now—akin to airlifting on to the Titanic. Kansas was right. Kansas should stay the course. [APPLAUSE].

We will continue to be at the vanguard in reform and improvement of our social services delivery.

To that end, Kansas will launching KanCare 2.0 in the coming year. 53

This Administration has focused efforts on solving long term issues facing our state like the need for more jobs—we've added 64,000 private sector jobs.⁵⁴

The need to preserve water resources—we've seen the life of the Ogallala Aquifer extended in some areas through conservation and new technology.⁵⁵

The need to expand wind energy production—we've seen \$10 billion of wind investments brought to the prairie.⁵⁶

The need to help the poor amongst us—we've tripled the number of able-bodied adults leaving poverty.⁵⁷ [APPLAUSE].

The need to save innocent life—we've increased the number of mothers choosing life and health, for themselves and their children.⁵⁸ [APPLAUSE].

The need to address quality of life issues—we will see the groundbreaking for a new facility in Wyandotte County to host the American Royal, an internationally significant livestock show and the world's biggest and best barbeque competition.⁵⁹

We will also see the completion of the Flint Hills Nature Trail, a nearly 100 mile trail thru the heart of our beloved tall grass prairie.⁶⁰

The shortage of medical and dental personnel is one of those critical, long-term needs that we must address.

For as long as I can remember, Kansas has experienced a critical shortage of medical doctors, particularly in our rural areas.

We currently have 92 of our 105 counties classified as medically underserved, and 87 of our counties are underserved for dentistry. ⁶¹

We are proposing three solutions.

Five million dollars have been placed in the budget to start new residency programs in Kansas. This proposal came from the Rural Healthcare Working Group chaired by Dr. Colyer. 62

The second proposal is the establishment of a privately funded Doctor of Osteopathy School in Kansas.⁶³

Osteopathic schools have a higher percentage of their graduates practicing medicine in primary care and in rural areas. ⁶⁴ Because our needs are chronic and most acute in rural areas, I have asked Terry Holdren, CEO of the Kansas Farm Bureau, to head the Task Force in bringing a DO school to Kansas. ⁶⁵ [APPLAUSE].

This school will follow the little-known medical legacy of one of our most famous Kansans: Phog Allen. Leaving KU for a time, Phog Allen attended medical school and became a Doctor of Osteopathy. He eventually returned to the Jayhawks and bolstered his illustrious career, not only as a coach, but also as a D.O., using his medical training to treat his players' injuries.⁶⁶

Finally, we need dentists, again particularly in our rural areas.⁶⁷

Kansas does not have a dental school and remains dependent on out-of-state schools. This is not a long term solution.

My proposed budget has money to begin the development of a Kansas dental school at the University of Kansas Medical Center. [APPLAUSE].

Let us begin working toward the future now, moving forward to address the chronic health care needs of our state.

According to the most recent information from the federal Child and Family Services Review, our state's foster care program was first in the nation in protecting foster care kids from abuse and second in the nation in safely maintaining children in their homes.⁶⁸ [APPLAUSE]. But other areas require improvement.

To that end, we are working with DCF and KSDE to improve the system for transferring records for youth in foster care. When students in foster care move homes, their school records must also move. This will empower teachers and foster parents to better understand and improve education for students in foster care. ⁶⁹ [APPLAUSE].

Preparing for a brighter future also demands action from the legislature regarding Kansas students. The most significant legislative task you face is building a new school funding system that puts students first. [STANDING APPLAUSE].

For decades, the children of Kansas suffered under an overly complicated education finance formula that lacked accountability for results, hand-cuffed local school boards, and spent money unrelated to student achievement.⁷⁰

With the Kansas State Board of Education, we've sought new ideas to better equip Kansas students for the twenty-first century.⁷¹

The time has come to create a school finance system driven by outcomes that provide more opportunities to our students. We need predictability and sustainability for both educators and taxpayers. We need to measure success not by dollars spent, but by the achievement of our students. [APPLAUSE].

Now is the time, this is the session, for us to craft a new school finance system that puts Kansas students first. [STANDING APPLAUSE].

Our founders laid the groundwork for a suitable education for all Kansas students because they knew, as do we, that a key to preserving our liberty is educating the next generation.⁷² We have a moral imperative to improve the educational outcomes, opportunities, and character of every student—in the top of their class, the middle, or the bottom.

As we build this new funding system, we must innovate.

Blue Valley is one of the state's most innovative school districts.⁷³ Their innovation works. Earlier this year, Blue Valley high school students placed second highest in the world for math and science test scores.⁷⁴ Congratulations on your accomplishment. [STANDING APPLAUSE].

Now, we need more innovation.

Projects like the EducationSuperHighway pave the way toward connectivity in the classroom so students can begin interacting with the tools of our time. We must prepare today's students for tomorrow's workforce. Every student, in every classroom, will have affordable, effective, high-speed internet.⁷⁵ [APPLAUSE].

The ability to read is critical. Inventive programs like Kansas Reading Roadmap ensure that struggling students receive the additional help they need to succeed. To Connor Lee is seven years old and full of life. Born with Down Syndrome and several health complications, this young man has worked hard to reach goals that come easy to other children. He joined Kansas Reading Roadmap last August. Spending time with Shelley, his specialist, Connor is now able to better identify letters and words, and reading is right around the bend. Along with his mother, Tanya, this dynamic fellow and his reading specialist Shelley are with us tonight—Connor, can you wave to us? [STANDING APPLAUSE].

We must also acknowledge and support the tens of thousands of Kansans who, like Shelley, dedicate their lives to educating our children. Two of my children teach; I too have taught. Educators are not simply working a job; they are fulfilling a calling. For those teachers leading the way, going above and beyond their duties, funds should be available to provide merit based pay increases.

Kansas has been blessed with a large number of talented, compassionate, and motivated educators. However, across the nation there is a growing demand for teachers.⁷⁷ We must recruit talented educators to come to Kansas, but outdated

regulations sometimes prevent this.⁷⁸ Simple reforms in the teacher certification system can create a pathway bringing more teachers to Kansas.

We also have a responsibility to build up the next generation of educators. We need the best and brightest students following in the footsteps of the teachers that inspired them. But college costs can make this difficult. That is why I've announced the launch of TeachersKan, a new scholarship program for Kansas college students. ⁷⁹ If you are a successful Kansas student and commit to teaching in a hard to fill discipline or underserved community, we will help equip you to become a teacher of tomorrow. [APPLAUSE].

Infrastructure and recruitment are partial keys to success, but we must also empower parents with information and choices, creating more competition in our education system. For parental information and transparency, we should create a grading system for our schools to measure and report their status to the public. Parents have the right to know how the performance of their child's school compares to other schools.

The zip code in which you are born should not determine the quality of education you receive. We should expand eligibility of the existing tax exempt scholarship program. We should continue to build our career and technical education programs that are empowering students to have good paying jobs upon graduation. And we should support education savings accounts that create opportunity for parents and students to improve their academic options.

Capping the education of many Kansas students is a college degree. Yet, while many of our students possess the academic ability to attend college, the financial cost of a bachelor's degree proves prohibitive.⁸²

Kansans deserve access to an affordable college option.

Tonight, I am laying out a challenge to our colleges and universities to provide the opportunity to earn a bachelor's degree—in total—for \$15,000 or less. [APPLAUSE].

While the challenge is great, the potential achievement is greater. I trust that Kansas colleges and universities are fully capable to rise to this call. With success in this field already proven in other states, ⁸³ my budget fully funds 50 student scholarships to the institution that first accomplishes the \$15,000 degree. [APPLAUSE].

There is much work to be done, both in K-12 and higher education, but I am confident that by working together we can create greater opportunity and a brighter future for our students.

You might be familiar with the story of Benjamin Franklin at the end of the Constitutional Convention.

He was the oldest delegate in attendance and had not often spoken during the proceedings, but in his final speech, he stated: "I confess that there are several

parts of this constitution which I do not at present approve, but I am not sure I shall never approve them... [The] older I grow the more apt I am to doubt my own judgment, and to pay more respect to the judgment of others."⁸⁴

The judgment of others has brought each of us here. We owe them our wisdom, our labor, and progress.

Including my time as Secretary of Agriculture, White House Fellow, Congressman, Senator, and Governor—this will be my thirtieth year in public service.

To paraphrase Tony Blair:

'The danger of longevity in government is fatigue; the benefit is experience.'85

If you'll permit me, some brief words of advice: make relationships your priority, and do things with the long view in mind.

Every day a Legislator faces the tyranny of the ringing phone and the inbox flooding with emails—the urgent crowding out the important. But it is in relationships that we actually get our work done over time.

I have been blessed with many close relationships in my life. My wife being the most important. Many here I have had the chance to grow close to, in good times and in difficult ones.

Here's one such relationship—Mario Goico. He is here tonight, a friend, former legislator, and all around good guy. Mario, I want to see the Right to Try bill you pursued, allowing access to cancer drugs at an earlier stage, pass. ⁸⁶ I'll always remember your signature line, "It doesn't get any better than this." [APPLAUSE].

Let me close with a thought on the Great Seal of the State of Kansas.

You have heard often of our state motto, "Ad Astra Per Aspera," To the Stars Through Difficulty, a fitting motto for people like ours who have accomplished much and none of it easy.

One of the alternative mottos that was nearly accepted were the simple words, "We will." Not a bad choice either for such a determined and blessed people as we have been.

The picture on the seal represents many aspects of our state's past and present: The buffalo, Native Americans, a steam boat, settlers, farmers, and the home on the range.

But the visual that most catches my eye is the part of the seal easiest to ignore or escape notice altogether. It is the glow of the rising Sun. A glow that is both brilliant and oddly tranquil, almost otherworldly. Quite a contrast to all the action it oversees. That glow speaks to me of a future full of Light and Peace that we will only be achieved through difficulty. A future even beyond the stars.

This is the place our destiny lies. A place sung of in countless churches, synagogues, and places of worship across our vast prairie.

Kansas is a blessed place, a "good land." Let us never forget the God of our Forefathers who blessed it and us. And let our eyes never lose sight of the glow from that heavenly place where Peace reigns forevermore!

May God continue to bless the people of our home--Kansas. [STANDING APPLAUSE].

Corey Carnahan, Secretary of the Senate.

¹ "First Lady Mary Brownback, Kansas Office of the Governor, https://governor.kansas.gov/about-the-office/first-lady-mary-brownback/.

² Roberts, J. Parker, "Community rallies around 'Big Red One' in anticipation of 100th anniversary," United States Army, June 6, 2016,

https://www.army.mil/article/169220/Community rallies around Big Red One in anticipation of 100th ann iversary.

³ "Fort Riley, Kansas: Home of the 1st Infantry Division, 'Big Red One,'" http://www.riley.army.mil/.

⁴ Smith, Mitch, "Record Wildfire Comes to Kansas, as Do Lifesaving Neighbors," New York Times, March 27, 2016, http://www.nytimes.com/2016/03/28/us/record-wildfire-comes-to-kansas-as-do-lifesaving-neighbors.html? r=0.

⁵ Susan Kannarr, Chief Clerk of the House;

⁶ United States Census Bureau, "Annual Estimates of the Resident Population for the United States, Regions, States, and Puerto Rico: April 1, 2010 to July 1, 2016 (NST-EST2016-02),"Last Revised: December 15, 2016, http://www.census.gov/data/tables/2016/demo/popest/state-total.html.

⁷ "Farm Income and Wealth Statistics," Economic Research Service, United States Department of Agriculture, https://data.ers.usda.gov/reports.aspx?ID=53580.

⁸ Quarterly Investor Update Fiscal 2Q 2016, Sprint, October 25, 2016,

http://s21.q4cdn.com/487940486/files/doc_presentations/2016/3_Fiscal-2Q16-Sprint-Quarterly-Investor-Update-FINAL.pdf.

⁹ Kotkin, Joel, "America's Engineering Hubs: The Cities With The Greatest Capacity for Innovation," Forbes, July 31, 2013, http://www.forbes.com/sites/joelkotkin/2013/07/31/americas-engineering-centers/#b4044e41e2f3.

¹⁰ "Kansas Aviation Facts," Kansas Department of Commerce,

http://www.kansascommerce.com/DocumentCenter/View/5183.

¹¹ "Advanced Manufacturing," Kansas Department of Commerce, http://www.kansascommerce.com/index.aspx?NID=471.

¹² "Division of Animal Health," Kansas Department of Agriculture, https://agriculture.ks.gov/divisions-programs/division-of-animal-health.

¹³ "Frequently Asked Questions: Food Safety," Kansas Department of Agriculture, https://agriculture.ks.gov/faqs/food-safety-faq.

¹⁴ "Advanced Manufacturing," Kansas Department of Commerce,

http://www.kansascommerce.com/index.aspx?NID=471.

- ¹⁵ Kolmar, Chris, "These are the 10 Hardest Working States in America," Zippia, 2016, https://www.zippia.com/advice/these-are-the-10-hardest-working-states-in-america/.
- ¹⁶ Kansas Association of School Boards, "State Education Report Card 2016 Update," August 26, 2016.
- ¹⁷ Bernardo, Richie, "2016's Most Charitable States," Wallethub, November 28, 2016,

https://wallethub.com/edu/most-and-least-charitable-states/8555/.

- ¹⁸ United States Census Bureau, "Annual Estimates of the Resident Population for the United States, Regions, States, and Puerto Rico: April 1, 2010 to July 1, 2016 (NST-EST2016-02),"Last Revised: December 15, 2016, http://www.census.gov/data/tables/2016/demo/popest/state-total.html.
- ¹⁹ Business Formation Report, Kansas Secretary of State, 2015.
- ²⁰ Kansas Department of Agriculture.
- ²¹ United States Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics, Current Employment Statistics.
- ²² Kansas is one of the nation's top-10 producers of both agricultural products and oil:
- "FAQs," Economic Research Service, United States Department of Agriculture, https://www.ers.usda.gov/faqs/#Q1;
- "Rankings: Crude Oil Production, September 2016 (thousand barrels)," U.S. Energy Information Administration, U.S. Department of Energy, https://www.eia.gov/state/rankings/#/series/46.
- ²³ Agriculture commodity prices have plummeted over the past few years, leading to the lowest farm incomes in 30 years in 2015:

Bickel, Amy, "Kansas farm income reaches a 30-year low, with ag economy not expected to change soon," Kansas Agland, June 3, 2016, http://www.kansasagland.com/news/stateagnews/kansas-farm-income-reaches-a--year-low-with-ag/article_9acfbc96-29a2-5f89-91cc-31803379502f.html.

- Oil prices have also fallen substantially over the past few years, hurting the Kansas economy:

 Voorhis, Dan, "Oil, gas and agriculture struggles mean tough times in rural Kansas (+video)," The Wichita Eagle,
 February 13, 2016, http://www.kansas.com/news/business/article60240546.html.
- ²⁵ The struggles in the agriculture and oil sectors of Kansas economy have resulted in falling sales tax revenues in Kansas' rural counties:

Roe, Josh, "The impact of agricultural and energy prices on state and county sales tax receipts," Kansas Department of Agriculture, 2016.

- ²⁶ Kansas Constitution, Article 2: Legislative, Section 1, http://kslib.info/828/Article-2-Legislative.
- ²⁷ The power of the purse is a legislative power, as James Madison writes in Federalist 58: James Madison, *The Federalist No. 58, Objection that the Number of Members Will not be Augmented as the Progress of Population Demands Considered*, February 20, 1788.
- ²⁸ Clinton, Bill, "Address Before a Joint Session of the Congress on the State of the Union," January 23, 1996, http://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/ws/?pid=53091.
- ²⁹ HB 2234 (2013).
- ³⁰ HB 2054 (2011).
- ³¹ Executive Reorganization Order #42.
- ³² Kansas Statewide Efficiency Review, Alvarez & Marsal, January 19, 2016, http://www.kslegresearch.org/KLRD-web/Publications/AppropriationsRevenue/KansasStatewideEfficiencyInterimRpt2016Jan12.pdf.
- ³³ Eligon, John, "Kansas' Governor and G.O.P. Seek to End Income Tax," The New York Times, January 23, 2013, http://www.nytimes.com/2013/01/24/us/politics/gov-sam-brownback-seeks-to-end-kansas-income-tax.html.
- ³⁴ Quarterly Census of Employment and Wages, U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, U.S. Department of Labor.
- $^{
 m 35}$ "Governor's Exporter of the Year," Kansas Department of Commerce,

http://www.kansascommerce.com/exporter.

- ³⁶ Gilmore Tagge Manufacturing, <u>www.gtmfg.com</u>.
- ³⁷ Harrison, J.D., "The decline of American entrepreneurship—in five charts," The Washington Post, February 12, 2015, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/on-small-business/wp/2015/02/12/the-decline-of-american-entrepreneurship-in-five-charts/?utm term=.07192ed26834.

³⁸ Business Formation Report, Kansas Secretary of State, 2015.

³⁹ Kansas Department of Commerce.

- ⁴⁰ "Tax Plan," Donald J. Trump for President, https://www.donaldjtrump.com/policies/tax-plan.
- ⁴¹ "Tax," A Better Way: Our Vision for a Confident America,

http://abetterway.speaker.gov/ assets/pdf/ABetterWay-Tax-PolicyPaper.pdf.

- ⁴² "Tax Questions With Missouri Republican Gubernatorial Candidate Eric Greitens," Bloomberg BNA, November 4, 2016, https://www.bna.com/tax-questions-missouri-n57982082339/.
- ⁴³ "Small Business Trends," U.S. Small Business Administration, https://www.sba.gov/managing-business/running-business/running-business/energy-efficiency/sustainable-business-practices/small-business-trends.
- ⁴⁴ "Economy at a Glance: Kansas," Bureau of Labor Statistics, United States Department of Labor, https://www.bls.gov/eag/eag.ks.htm.
- ⁴⁵ "Managed Care in Kansas," Medicaid, Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, US Department of Health and Human Services, https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid-chip-program-information/by-topics/delivery-systems/managed-care/downloads/kansas-mcp.pdf.
- ⁴⁶ The number of Kansans served by Medicaid has increased by over 30% since the Governor took office: KanCare, Kansas Department of Health and Environment.
- ⁴⁷ Alcohol/Drug Treatment has improved 3.7% since 2013. Well Child Visits for 3-6 year old children have increased by 2.1% since 2013. InPatient stays have decreased by 23% since KanCare implementation:
- "KanCare Update to Robert G. (Bob) Bethell KanCare Oversight," Kancare, Kansas Department of Health and Environment, November 18, 2016,
- http://kslegislature.org/li 2016/b2015 16/committees/ctte_jt_robert_g_bob_bethell_joint_committee_1/docum_en_s/testimony/20161118 28.pdf.
- ⁴⁸ "KanCare Update to Robert G. (Bob) Bethell KanCare Oversight," Kancare, Kansas Department of Health and Environment, November 18, 2016,
- http://kslegislature.org/li_2016/b2015_16/committees/ctte_jt_robert_g_bob_bethell_joint_committee_1/documents/testimony/20161118_28.pdf.
- ⁴⁹ Selyukh, Alina, "Kansas returns health insurance exchange grant," Reuters, August 9, 2011, http://www.reuters.com/article/usa-health-exchanges-idUSN1E7781U720110809.
- Mershon, Erin, "State Health Exchanges Wrestle with Budgets," The Commonwealth Fund, July 25, 2016, http://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/newsletters/washington-health-policy-in-review/2016/aug/august-1-2016/state-health-exchanges-wrestle-with-budgets.
- review/2016/aug/august-1-2016/state-health-exchanges-wrestle-with-budgets.

 51 Murphy, Tom, "Insurers continue to abandon ACA exchanges, limiting choice," US News & World Report, August 16, 2016, http://www.usnews.com/news/business/articles/2016-08-16/insurer-aetna-slashes-aca-exchange-participation-to-4-states.
- "With Trump's victory, GOP hopes to overhaul Medicaid," Chicago Tribune, December 29, 2016, http://www.chicagotribune.com/news/nationworld/politics/ct-medicaid-overhaul-trump-gop-20161229-story.html.
- ⁵³ Colyer, Jeff (@DrJeffColyer), "KS renews KanCare contracts. Obamacare/Expansion will soon be dead. Time will bring clarity from D.C. New RFP coming late '17. #ksleg," December 15, 2016, Twitter, https://twitter.com/DrJeffColyer/status/809503373493960704.
- ⁵⁴ "Economy at a Glance: Kansas," Bureau of Labor Statistics, United States Department of Labor, https://www.bls.gov/eag/eag.ks.htm.
- ⁵⁵ Chilson, Morgan, "Kansas leaders tackle aquifer conservation," The Topeka Capital-Journal, July 23, 2016, http://cionline.com/news/business/2016-07-23/kansas-leaders-tackle-aquifer-conservation.
- http://cjonline.com/news/business/2016-07-23/kansas-leaders-tackle-aquifer-conservation.

 56 Holman, Rhonda, "Kansas profits by harnessing wind power," The Wichita Eagle, April 11, 2016, http://www.kansas.com/opinion/editorials/article71234452.html.
- ⁵⁷ Ingram, Jonathan and Nic Horton, "The Power of Work: How Kansas' Welfare Reform is Lifting Americans Out of Poverty," The Foundation for Government Accountability, February 16, 2016, https://thefga.org/download/PowerOfWork-KansasWelfareReform.pdf.
- ⁵⁸ The Ratio of Abortions to Live Births is at the lowest it has been in Kansas since the statistic has been measured:

"Kansas: Annual Summary of Vital Statistics, 2015," Bureau of Epidemiology and Public Health Informatics, Division of Public Health, Kansas Department of Health and Environment, October 2016, http://www.kdheks.gov/hci/as/2015/2015 Annual Summary.pdf.

- ⁵⁹ Dubill, Christa, "American Royal moving from CKMO to Wyandotte County, KS," KSHB 41 Kansas City, October 27, 2016, http://www.kshb.com/news/local-news/american-royal-moving-from-kcmo-to-wyandotte-county-ks. 60 "Flint Hills Nature Trail Project," Kansas Department of Wildlife, Parks & Tourism, http://ksoutdoors.com/Services/Flint-Hills-Nature-Trail-Project.
- ⁶¹ Health Resources and Services Administration, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.
- ⁶² Marso, Andy, "Kansas Gov. Brownback Unveils Plan to Increase State's Doctors," Hays Post, January 6, 2017, https://www.hayspost.com/2017/01/06/brownback-unveils-plan-to-increase-states-doctors-improve-ruralhealth/.
- 63 Ibid.
- ⁶⁴ Rao, Ankita, "Osteopathic Physicians: An Answer To Rural Health Care Needs?," Kaiser Health News, March 11, 2013, http://khn.org/news/osteopaths-answer-to-rural-health-care-needs/.
- ⁶⁵ Marso, Andy, "Kansas Gov. Brownback Unveils Plan to Increase State's Doctors," Hays Post, January 6, 2017, https://www.hayspost.com/2017/01/06/brownback-unveils-plan-to-increase-states-doctors-improve-ruralhealth/.
- ⁶⁶ "Forrest 'Phog' Allen," Kansas Historical Society, https://www.kshs.org/kansapedia/forrest-phog-allen/16417.
- ⁶⁷ Health Resources and Services Administration, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.
- ⁶⁸ Children's Bureau, Administration for Children & Families, U.S. Department of Health & Human Services.
- ⁶⁹ Kansas Department for Children and Families.
- 70 "School Finance Formula-A Picture," July 8, 2015, https://governor.kansas.gov/school-finance-formula-apicture/.
- ⁷¹ Hancock, Peter, "Brownback, education groups start planning for next school funding formula," Lawrence Journal-World, August 31, 2016, http://www2.ljworld.com/news/2016/aug/31/brownback-education-groupsstart-planning-next-sch/.

 72 Kansas Constitution, Article 6, Section 6: Finance, http://kslib.info/832/Article-6-Education.
- ⁷³ Llopis-Jepsen, Celia, "Kansas City, Blue Valley schools join innovative districts," The Topeka Capital-Journal, October 14, 2014, http://cjonline.com/news/2014-10-14/kansas-city-blue-valley-schools-join-innovative-districts.
- ⁷⁴ Williams, Mara Rose, "Blue Valley students outperform nearly every system on global math, science test," The Kansas City Star, December 6, 2016, http://www.kansascity.com/news/local/article119058223.html.
- ⁷⁵ Lynch, Jack, "Kansas partners with EducationSuperHighway on the Connect and Learn Initiative to close the connectivity gap," EducationSuperHighway, December 15, 2016, https://www.educationsuperhighway.org/kansaspartners-with-educationsuperhighway-on-the-connect-and-learn-initiative-to-close-the-connectivity-gap-inkansas-schools/.
- ⁷⁶ Kansas Reading Roadmap, http://www.readingroadmap.org/.
- ⁷⁷ Sutcher, Lelb, Linda Darling-Hammond, and Deslree Carver-Thoams, A Coming Crisis in Teaching? Teacher Supply, Demand, and Shortages in the U.S., The Learning Policy Institute, Sept. 15, 2016. https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/coming-crisis-teaching
- ⁷⁸ Ladner, Matthew and Lindsey Burke, "Closing the Racial Achievement Gap: Learning from Florida's Reforms," The Heritage Foundation, October 4, 2010, http://www.heritage.org/research/reports/2010/09/closing-the-racial- achievement-gap-learning-from-floridas-reforms.
- ⁷⁹ "Kansas governor has plan on rural teachers, answers critics," The Associated Press, December 15, 2016, http://www.edweek.org/ew/articles/2016/12/15/kansas-governor-has-plan-on-rural ap.html.
- 80 "Tax Credit for Low Income Students Scholarship Program," Kansas State Department of Education, http://www.ksde.org/Tax-Credit-for-Low-Income-Students-Scholarship-Program.
- ⁸¹ "Excel in CTE," The Kansas Board of Regents,
- http://www.kansasregents.org/workforce development/excel in career technical education initiative senate bill 155.
- ⁸² College Tuition has increased by nearly 300% in Kansas in the past 30 years, five times the rate of inflation:

"2016 State University Data Book," The Kansas Board of Regents,

http://www.kansasregents.org/data/system_data/higher_education_data_books/2016-state-university-data-book.

⁸³ Hamilton, Reeve, "New Degree Available for Around \$10K, Books Included," The Texas Tribune, February 5, 2014, https://www.texastribune.org/2014/02/05/new-degree-available-around-10k-books-included/. Ahford, Ellie, "Florida holds down tuition with 10K initiative," Community College Daily, https://www.ccdaily.com/Pages/Funding/Florida-holds-down-tuition-with-10K-initiative.aspx.

⁸⁴ Madison, James, *Notes of Debates in the Federal Convention of 1787*, 652-653, Ohio University Press, 1966.

⁸⁶ HB 2004 (2015).

⁸⁵ "Tony Blair's conference speech 2005," The Guardian, September 27, 2005, https://www.theguardian.com/uk/2005/sep/27/labourconference.speeches.

⁸⁷ Brownback, Sam (@govsambrownback), "KS is a good land. This year we harvested the most bountiful grain crop in KS history. That's something to be thankful for this Christmas.," December 22, 2016, Twitter, https://twitter.com/govsambrownback/status/812075588391489536.